

WEST BRIDGEWATER PLANNING BOARD

1/7/15
PRESENT: H. Hurley, H. Anderson, G. Stetson, A. Kinahan and J. Noyes
ABSENT: None
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1.   B. C. Way: Adrienne Edwards and Chris Demling were present.
Ms. Edwards had sent an email requesting a copy of the Rules and Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Land, copies of any amendments and a copy of the subdivision plans and the costs associated with this request.  She was informed that a copy of the rules and regulations could be obtained at the office of the Town Clerk for a fee of ten ($10.00) dollars, copies of any part of the files would be twenty five (.25) cents per copy and that the most expensive item would be to have a copy of the subdivision plans reproduced.  Mr. Hurley stated that she was welcomed to have a copy of anything in the file as it is all public record.  He suggested that she set a time to meet with the Board’s secretary to go through the file and all of the minutes regarding this subdivision and to get copies of any of the documents she wanted.  Ms. Edwards stated that she would purchase a copy of the regulations, but did not feel that it was necessary at this point to get copies of any of the other documents in the file.  It was noted that she already had a copy of the approved plan in her possession. 

Ms. Edwards stated that she was here to discuss her concerns with the above subdivision.  She stated that she knew that many of these were under the jurisdiction of the Board of Health, but she wanted to be on the record with this Board as well. She stated that she did not necessarily need to, or want to have a discussion, but was here to simply inform the Board of what her concerns were.  They are as follows:
1. Dust Control:  She stated that the DEP “condemns” dust being left on a site as it is not good for the abutters. She also stated that she wants dust controls implemented.

2. Contaminated Materials:  She stated that she wants to know what types of material was dumped, used and spread around the site behind her.  She stated that she is waiting for the results of testing currently being done by the Board of Health to determine whether any of the materials used were hazardous. 

3. Erosion Control:  She stated that the developer hasn’t even done any hydro-seeding, planting or loaming and there is no rip-rap or stone in place.  She stated that there is no solid plan in place, and what little there is in the plans has not been complied with.  Mr. Stetson stated that he visits the sight frequently and with all of the recent rains there is very little washout.  He also noted that the developer had used really good material which appears to be holding up very well.
4. Communication:  She stated that there is no communication between the developer, the Planning Board and herself.  She stated that she would like to see the porta-potty 
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and the “Messina” sign which blocks her vision when leaving her property removed.  She also stated that Mr. Welch was to notify her and the Board when he was going to pave and did not do so.  Mr. Stetson stated that Mr. Welch did notify him forty eight (48) hours in advance as required.  Ms. Edwards stated that she should have been notified as well.  She also stated that she came home from work to a “shaking” house and wished she had known in advance so she could have put away her “collectables.”    

Ms. Edwards reported that the paving was done on December 12th, well after the December 1st deadline.  Mr. Stetson stated that it was a good season for paving however, Mr. Welch did do the paving at his own risk.
Ms. Edwards told the Board that it was their job to keep her best interests mind at all times. She stated that they need to respond to her in a timely manner and keep her informed of any more construction or any new developments.  Mr. Hurley stated that they have tried to do so and reminded her that all of their meetings are open to the public and she is welcomed to attend at any time she has a question or issue.  It was noted that the Planning Board does not have an actual office or office hours, so sometimes is takes awhile to contact the Board members and/or for them to respond to an issue especially since they all have day jobs.  Ms. Edwards stated that all they have to do is send her an email to keep her informed.  She stated that she does this for a living and always sends emails to clients to keep them informed or to tell them she is “working on it.”  She stated that there is no reason that this Board can’t do the same for her.  Mr. Hurley reiterated that she was welcomed to come in and review the file and old minutes and get copies of any or all of it.  Mr. Edwards again declined his offer. It was also noted that Ms. Edwards had contacted the Board of Selectmen because she was unhappy with the Board’s handling of the situation.

2.   Map 24, Lot 174 - Spring Street:
 Mr. Hurley noted that the Form C subdivision approval was filed with the Town Clerk on December 4, 2014 which began the appeal period.  He stated that the Board would now be able to sign the subdivision plans. The Form C was certified by the Town Clerk and it was noted that there was no appeal filed. It was also noted that the Town Clerk still has to sign the actual plans before they can be released to the engineer or proponent.
A Motion (HA) was made to sign the One (1) Lot Subdivision plans for Map 24, Lot 174, Spring Street as revised for Briarwood Construction.   Second (GS).  Vote:  Unanimous.  

3.   Pearl Road:
Mr. Stetson reported that there is a significant drainage issue regarding house numbers 19, 21 and 23 Pearl Road.  He stated that the water is being trapped between the rear of the properties and the Old Spring Street roadway, which is elevated higher than the back yards.  Mr. Stetson stated that it is causing very large, very deep puddles.  He noted that this pooling is creating a safety issue, especially since there are very young children living in that area. He reported that some trenches have been dug, but it has not alleviated the problem.  He stated that it has created its own wetlands with the water being eighteen (18’) inches deep in spots and at least twenty five to thirty (25’-30’) feet in diameter. 
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He reported that it looks like a swamp. Mr. Stetson also stated that when he tried to cross the water, he “sank up to his knees in the muck.” He stated that the drainage needs to be corrected.  He also noted that he would be “stepping back” from this discussion and any votes due to a possible conflict of interest. 
Mr. Hurley stated that it appears that the natural flow has been impacted and agreed that this must be addressed. He noted that they can’t let it come out onto the sidewalks.  Mr. Stetson agreed and noted that the land is so saturated in this area that it has to be fixed.  He noted that this wasn’t even the reason that these basements were originally getting water, but is now adding to that problem as well with sump pumps running almost non-stop.  

A letter will be sent to Robert and Steven Fox requesting that they reengineer, redesign and repair the area at their earliest convenience.  Mr. Hurley stated that he would also like to request that they contact him to arrange an on-site visit to ensure that this issue has been addressed and remedied.
4.  405 West Street:
Mr. Hurley stated that he had spoken with Engineer, Azu Etoniru, regarding the status of the above project.  Mr. Etoniru stated that he was currently appearing in front of the Conservation Commission in order to establish a wetland line.  Mr. Etoniru noted that he would not be ready to come before the Planning Board until he has finished with the Conservation Commission.
5.   800 North Main Street:
The Board received a request for a site plan review for a Family Dollar store to be located at the above address, at the former MacDonald's Restaurant site.  The applicant, Doug Murray, of Hunt Real Estate proposes to construct a nine thousand, one hundred and eighty (9,180) square foot, single story, retail store with site improvements.  The property is located in the town's business district.  The Board briefly reviewed the plans and set a date for the site plan review.

A Site Plan Review will be held on Wednesday, January 21, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. in the Town Hall conference room. Notices will be sent to all town boards so that they can respond if they have any concerns.   

6.    384 East Center Street:

The Board received a revised plan for the development of a contractor’s storage yard at the above site to review in response to their previous letter to the Zoning Board of Appeals with their issues and concerns.  The questions raised and the proponent responses are as follows:

1. There was no fencing shown,

Response: The fencing is a six foot high chain link with a gate that will be locked at the end of every business day.  A six foot high arborvitae screen fence was also planted.
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2.   There was no lighting shown,

Response:  There is a utility pole available adjacent to the dumpster area, but the proponent has no need to introduce lighting.

3.   There was no parking shown for the offices,

Response: There is no office proposed.

4.   Where is the office location going to be?
Response: There is no office proposed.
5.   Access appears to be going through the current driveway,
Response: Access is presently off East Street. There is an agreement with abutting owners to share the driveway, but in the event that this changes in the future, an alternate driveway is shown which will necessitate the loss of 2-3 parking spaces.

6.   No additional drainage was shown,

Response: The amount of impervious area has been changed to gravel.  In traversing the southerly portion of the site, no erosion or scouring from storm water runoff was observed.

7.   No curb cuts were shown,
Response: The proponent utilizes the existing curb cut and no others are anticipated.

8.   No widths were shown,
Response:  The width of the curb cut at East Street is fifty eight (58) feet at the pavement line.  Travel aisles throughout the site vary in width.

9.   No setbacks were shown,
Response: All side setbacks have been noted on the plan.

10.  What exactly, if anything, is being paved?
Response: No additional pavement is proposed at this time.

11.  Is access to the property from East Center Street or East Street? It appears that the  

       access is not even on the proponent’s property,
Response:  Primary access is from East Street via the existing driveway that partially encroaches onto the abutting property.  A future driveway is planned, but an access agreement may be obtained from the abutter in perpetuity if so required.

12.  Is there an agreement or lease for access through the current owner’s property? 
       What happens if that owner sells his property?

Response: No agreement exists at this time for site access.
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13.  Will the greenhouses remain, will they be demolished, or will they be used for 
       storage?
Response: The greenhouses will remain and be used for storage of seasonal plants and flowers.

14.  Is there any screening planned between the properties?

Response:  The arborvitae screening has been established. The rear of the yard has
bushes and trees established prior to purchase by the proponent.

A response to concerns from the Board of Selectmen was also addressed which included the existing conditions, plans to raze the greenhouse, frequency of truck and employee traffic, fencing and screening, dust control and site distances.  

A Motion (HA) was made to send a letter to the Zoning Board of Appeals stating that it appears that the proponent and engineer have addressed the concerns of the Planning Board.  

Second (GS).  Vote:  Unanimous.

7.   FY16 Budget:
The Board received the FY16 Budget Request forms for review. The Board of Selectmen is looking for all boards to submit a "level service" budget. It was noted that the only unknown at this time is the proposed clerical salary due to the ongoing negotiations.  The Board noted that they did not see any other increases that were necessary at this time.  A formal budget will be prepared for the Board’s signatures at the next meeting.
8.   Schedule of Completion:
Mr. Stetson suggested that it was time to send out requests for a schedule of completion to the proponents of the subdivisions still under construction.  He suggested that letters be sent out for Bresciani Lane, Meadow Spring Drive, Woodrow Lane, Sunset Avenue Extension and B. C. Way.  Board members were in agreement. 
9.   Acceptance of Streets as Public Ways:

The Board received correspondence from Town Counsel, David Gay, regarding the street acceptance and document recordings.  Attorney Gay stated that it was his opinion that street acceptance, by vote of the Town Meeting, presented on the Town Warrant is all that is necessary to record that street as a public way.  He further noted that although it may be desirable at times to record a plan showing the metes and bounds of a public way is not always available nor is it necessarily cost effective.  Mr. Gay also stated that once a town has accepted a certain street as a public way, there is no practical reason to go back and try to record plans or deeds for the existing public way.  Attorney Gay also noted that for further reference in cases where subdivision roads have been laid out and presented for approval it would be a better practice to record the actual layout metes and bounds descriptions, plans, etc.  He stated that he does not recommend going back and trying to draft such plans and deeds for previously accepted public ways.
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Board members did not necessarily agree with Attorney Gay’s opinion.  Mr. Noyes stated that, down the road, when it comes time to research these subdivision roadways, there will be no recorded documents to assist with the research; there will be no official deeds, utility easements or approved subdivision roads on record which could create a lot of problems.  Mr. Hurley agreed and noted that the Board should have recorded street acceptance documents for their records, especially since it is “short money” to record these documents.  Board members agreed that the many unrecorded plans in the hands of Selectmen should all be recorded at the Registry of Deeds to eliminate the chance for any future problems.  
10.   Master Plan:
Mr. Hurley questioned whether any of the members have had a chance to review the Master Plan as requested by Town Administrator, David Gagne, at the last meeting.  He reminded them that it should be reviewed periodically and suggested that they try to find the time to do so.  Board members agreed to try to do it.
Mr. Stetson noted that the reason for the request to review the Master Plan is because there is a special interest group, consisting of only a few of the residents in the East Street area, who are trying to control any new developments. Mr. Hurley noted that it appears that the establishment of a “Historic District” on East Street is solely to try and limit what the Bertarelli’s can use their land for.  He noted that he wouldn’t be surprised if they came in with a Chapter 40B project, and noted that the soils on this property would be excellent for a large housing development. Board members were in agreement that this was a real possibility.
11.   Copy Machine:
A brief discussion was held regarding the fact that the Board of Selectmen have yet to replace the copy machine that suffered a smoky demise quite some time ago.  At that time, the Board was assured that a replacement would be purchased by the Town. 
* Note:  Town Administrator, David Gagne reported that they were waiting for a small copier that was coming from the School Department.  He stated that they would be testing it this week and if all goes well, it will be set up in the conference room as soon as possible. 

12.   Meadow Spring Drive: 
The Board noted that the deeds and conveyances for the roadway and easements for the above subdivision still have not been submitted, reviewed or approved for this subdivision. The last time the Board met with Mr. Donato he stated that his attorney, Ron Whitney, was preparing the deeds, conveyance documents, and roadway easements and would submit them as soon as they were done.  Mr. Hurley had noted that once all of the paperwork was in order, the Board would schedule a public hearing to release the surety. They would then forward the plans to the Board of Selectmen for street acceptance at the next town meeting; sometime in 2015.  Mr. Donato had assured the Board that he would make sure that everything was submitted as soon as possible.  It was noted for the record that the above documents have still not been submitted.
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13.   MAIL:
Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 12/15/14, re: site plan review, Elm Street, 
     approved w/conditions.
E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 1/7/15, re: special permits (3), Wampanoag Way.

Easton ZBA public hearing 1/13/15, re: variance, 19 Maple Street.

Raynham ZBA public hearing 1/21/15, re: variance, 291 Forest Street.

Raynham ZBA public hearing 1/21/15, re: variance, 270 New State Highway.

Board of Assessor's minutes of 11/19/14 and 12/3/14.
Expense Control report of 12/31/14.

Expense Ledger report of 12/31/14.

National Grid’s Pipeline Awareness Safety Program information.

Notice of Intent, re: 20 Aldrich Road.
OCPC Notice of 2015 District Local Technical Assistance (DLTA) funding.

OCPC minutes of 12/11/14 and agenda for 1/8/15.

Robert's Way recorded Deed and Form K for the subdivision, placed on file.
Treasurer/Collector memo, re:  Postage.
Treasurer/Collector memo, re: Revolving Account Postage.
14.   A Motion (AK) was made to pay the secretary payroll for the period ending 1/6/15.    
        Second (HA).  Vote:  Unanimous.
15.   The minutes of 12/17/14 were accepted and filed.
16.   The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Donna M. Cotter,

Secretary
